MINUTES
CITY OF ST. CHARLES, IL
PLAN COMMISSION
TUESDAY, MAY 7, 2013

Members Present: Todd Wallace, Chairman
Tim Kessler
Sue Amatangelo
Curt Henningson
Tom Schuetz

Tom Pretz
Members Absent: Brian Doyle
Also Present: Matthew O’Rourke, Planner

Sonntag Court Reporter

1. Call to order
The meeting was called to order at 7:00 p.m. by Chairman Wallace.

2. Roll Call
Vice Chairman Kessler called the roll. A quorum was present.

3. Presentation of minutes of the April 2, 2013 meeting.

A motion was made, seconded and unanimously passed by voice vote to accept the minutes
of the April 2, 2013 meeting.

PUBLIC HEARING

4. 3900 E. Main Street (McDonald’s.)
Application for Amendment to Special Use for Planned Unit Development and Drive-
Through Facility
Application for PUD Preliminary Plan
Supporting Documents:
PUD Preliminary Plans, Watermark Engineering, dated 4/29/2013

Building Plans and Architectural Elevations, McDonald’s USA, LLC., dated
3/22/2013

The attached transcript prepared by Sonntag Reporting Service, Ltd., is by reference hereby made a
part of these minutes.
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Mr. Kessler made a motion to close the public hearing. Ms. Amatangelo seconded the motion.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Henningson, Kessler, Scheutz, Pretz, Wallace, Amatangelo
Nays: None

Absent: Doyle

Motion carried.
MEETING

5. 3900 E. Main Street (McDonald’s.)
Application for Amendment to Special Use for Planned Unit Development and Drive-
Through Facility
Application for PUD Preliminary Plan
Supporting Documents:
PUD Preliminary Plans, Watermark Engineering, dated 4/29/2013

Building Plans and Architectural Elevations, McDonald’s USA, LLC., dated
3/22/2013

The attached transcript prepared by Sonntag Reporting Service, Ltd., is by reference hereby made a
part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to recommend approval of the application as spelled out in
Item 5 on the agenda, subject to and contingent upon resolution of any outstanding staff
comments. Ms. Amatangelo seconded the motion.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Henningson, Kessler, Scheutz, Pretz, Wallace, Amatangelo
Nays: None

Absent: Doyle

Motion carried.
6. Election of Officers

The attached transcript prepared by Sonntag Reporting Service, Ltd., is by reference hereby made a
part of these minutes.

Mr. Kessler made a motion to re-elect Mr. Wallace as Plan Commission Chairman. Mr.
Schuetz seconded the motion.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Henningson, Kessler, Scheutz, Pretz, Amatangelo
Nays: None

Absent: Doyle

Abstain: Wallace

Motion carried.
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Mr. Schuetz made a motion to re-elect Mr. Kessler as Plan Commission-Vice Chair.

Amatangelo seconded the motion.

Roll Call Vote:

Ayes: Henningson, Kessler, Scheutz, Pretz, Wallace, Amatangelo
Nays: None

Absent: Doyle

Motion carried.
7. Meeting Announcements
Tuesday, May 21, 2013 at 7:00pm Council Chambers

Tuesday, June 4, 2013 at 7:00pm Council Chambers
Tuesday, June 18, 2013 at 7:00pm Council Chambers

8. Additional Business from Plan Commission Members, Staff, or Citizens.

9. Adjournment

Ms.
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STATE OF ILLINOIS )
) SS.
COUNTY OF K A N E )

BEFORE THE PLAN COMMISSION
OF THE CITY OF ST. CHARLES

In the Matter of:

McDonald's Requests a
Special Use for a Planned
Unit Development and
Drive-Through Facility;
Property Located at

3900 East Main Street.

Nl N N N N N N S

REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS had at the
hearing of the above-entitled matter before the
City of St. Charles Plan Commission in the
St. Charles City Hall, 2 East Main Street,

St. Charles, Illinois, on May 7, 2013, at the
hour of 7:00 p.m.
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PRESENT:
MR. TODD WALLACE, Chairman;
MR. TIM KESSLER, Vice Chairman;
MS. SUE AMATANGELO, Member;
MR. CURT HENNINGSON, Member;
MR. TOM PRETZ, Member; and
MR. TOM SCHUETZ, Member.
ALSO PRESENT:
MR. MATTHEW O'ROURKE, Planner.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: The St. Charles

Planning Commission will come to order.

Tim, roll call.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Amatangelo.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Here.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler,

here.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Item 3 on the agenda is presentation of

minutes of the April 2nd, 2013, meeting.

Is there a motion?

* *x % )k X

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: TItem 4 on the

agenda is a public hearing, 3900 East

Main Street, McDonald's, application for

amendment to special use for a planned unit
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development and drive-through facility,
application for PUD preliminary plans.
Supporting documents: PUD preliminary plans,
Watermark Engineering, dated 4/29/2013; and
building plans and architectural elevations,
McDonald's USA, LLC, dated 3/22/2013.

Are there any other exhibits?

MR. O'ROURKE: No, just what is shown
here on the agenda as supporting documents.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

This being a public hearing, I'm sure that
all the gentlemen here understand how this works.

We're going to go ahead and allow you to
present evidence in favor of the application. If
anyone wishes to offer any evidence against the
application, they may do so, as well, subject to
cross-examination from the Plan Commission and
any additional comments.

As soon as the Plan Commission feels that
they have received enough evidence to make a
decision for or against recommendation to the
City Council, then a motion to close the public
hearing will be in order.

After the public hearing has been closed --
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is there any reason the public hearing would not
be closed today?

MR. O'ROURKE: I don't have any
reason.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Yeah.

After the public hearing has been closed,
the next item on the agenda is action on this
application, which, of course, means that the
Plan Commission will make a recommendation one
way or another to the City Council regarding the
application.

Any questions regarding the procedure here
tonight?

(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Anyone who
wishes to give testimony or ask any questions,
please raise your hand, be sworn in.

(Four witnesses were thereupon
duly sworn.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Thank you very
much. And -- she's been sworn in, as well. All
right.

And so we'll go ahead with the Applicant.

And I know this was previously before us on a

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
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concept plan, but, of course --

MR. O'ROURKE: No --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: -- we'll be
presenting --

MR. O'ROURKE: This particular
McDonald's has not been before you for a concept
plan. That was the one on the west side, just to
clarify.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Sorry about that.

All right. I was --

MR. O'ROURKE: That one's already
gone through the process.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. So
we'll go ahead and proceed, then, with the public
hearing.

Is the Applicant ready?

MR. STILLWELL: We are ready, sir.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. Go ahead.

MR. STILLWELL: Good evening,

Mr. Chairman, members of the Plan Commission.

My name is Henry Stillwell. My address 1is
300 East Roosevelt Road, Wheaton, Illinois.
I'm the attorney for the Applicant, McDonald's
USA, LLC.

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
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1 With me also this evening -- and I believe

2 they've all been sworn -- is Mr. Ken Sack with

3 Watermark, the engineering design group. Next to

4 him, Mr. George Baker with Lingle Design Group,

5 the architectural firm that's responsible for the

6 exterior design. And then in the second row is

7 Mr. Tony Lardas, one of the principals and the

8 operator of this particular facility.

9 I guess what we could do is call this our
10 summer sequel to the application we just
11 concluded. As the Chairman referred to, the west
12 side, we did have a different process where we
13 did do the concept review. But in this
14 particular application, because of the status of
15 it, it did not require us to go through concept
16 plans, so we're before you this evening for the
17 first time requesting a preliminary plan approval
18 for the subject McDonald's facility.
19 The staff has done, as usual, the very
20 thorough job of setting forth a report that
21 identifies all the salient points, so what I'm
22 going to do is try to give you a succinct
23 overview that hits the important aspects of this
24 application, and we will have some additional

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
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8
testimony to supplement that, and then we'll turn
it over to you folks for any questions that you
might have.

We are requesting the City to approve a
special use for a planned unit development, a new
planned unit development. Although the property
is currently zoned BR, Business Regional, with a
PUD, we are seeking to establish a new PUD for
this site standing alone for this location, along
with a special use for a drive-through facility.
There already is a special use for a drive-
through, but we'll be modifying that. I will get
into the details.

In addition, we are requesting preliminary
PUD plan approval as a part of the application.

Mr. Chairman, would you like to read into
the record right now the exhibits that you have,
or how would you like to do the exhibits this
evening?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, which --

MR. O'ROURKE: We don't have any
exhibits right now.

MR. STILLWELL: Okay. What I would

like to do -- with the permission of the Chair,

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
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9
I would like to submit all of the plans that are
currently on the City's Web site that were
submitted with the application as a Group
Exhibit 1, if I could --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: We don't have to
do that since it's a part of the application.

MR. STILLWELL: Fine.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Only if it wasn't
submitted with the original application do we
have to make it an exhibit.

MR. STILLWELL: Fine.

Then the only thing I would like to add
with respect to the exhibits we'll be relying
upon this evening are two mounted plan boards
that are on the easel right now.

The first one is a colored version of the
exterior elevations which Mr. Baker will make
some reference to because of a minor modification
from what you see in the packet versus what's on
that drawing, an enhancement, we believe, for the
better.

And I would ask to mark that, perhaps, as
Petitioner's Exhibit No. 1, if that's acceptable,

or A.

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
800.232.0265 - Chicago-Realtime.com




REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 05/07/2013
MC DONALD'S

© 0 N o o0 b~ W N P

N N N NN REP R R P R R R R R R
AN W N P O © 0 N O 00N ®WN Rk O

10

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: We'll go with A.

MR. STILLWELL: A?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.

MR. STILLWELL: And then right behind
that -- George, if you could pull that down just
a second so it's visible -- it's simply a color
site plan. If we need it for reference, I would
ask that be considered Petitioner's Exhibit B.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Without objection,
all right.

MR. STILLWELL: Thank you.

The subject property is located at the
south -- I'm sorry -- the northeast corner of
Smith Road and Main Street. It is immediately
adjacent to and integrated into the Walmart
facility located at that corner -- at that
location. It is an existing McDonald's facility.

What we are seeking to accomplish is to --
let's see what happened here. Did we lose .
we are seeking to remodel that store, and in
conjunction with that remodel, which will affect
the exterior look of the store, we will also be
upgrading and enhancing the drive-through

facility to the side-by-side order system that
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11
we've talked about in the past, and I'll get into
some of that as I go through these plans briefly.

The property, as I indicated, is currently
zoned BR, Regional Business planned unit
development with a special use for a
drive-through. It's been operating in this
location for quite a few years.

It's located on 1.4 acres of land, and it
is surrounded with the same zoning to the north,
east, south, and west for various forms of
commercial activities, including Pheasant Run to
the south, Walmart to the north, and then you
have the regional shopping center to the west.

I'd like to start by looking at the site
plan which is currently on the screen. The site
plan identifies the orientation of the building
with basically an east/west access, so the front
of the building faces to the west, and the rear
of the building faces to the east.

This is consistent with the manner in which
the building is currently configured. In fact,
the footprint of the building will be exactly the
same. This is a remodel. It is not a rebuild.

The building will not be torn down.

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
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12

So what you have out there today is what
you will have in the future as far as mass and
size of the facility.

We will also be retaining the existing
access drives, which integrate and link into the
internal drive network for the Walmart facility.
That will remain unchanged.

For the most part, the on-site improvements
relative to the curb lines, the drive aisles,
parking facilities will remain unchanged except
in those locations where some of the new
improvements require some alteration.

For example, with respect to where the
drive-through will be altered to put in a
side-by-side, there's an elimination of some
parking in the back area.

Because of that, eight spaces will be lost.
That will leave us with 47 total spaces,
including the handicapped, which will be located
along the south line with close proximity to the
south access door.

Those accesses on the north and the south
remain the same, but those 47 remaining spaces

comply with your ordinance, so there will be no
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13
deviation required, unlike what we experienced on
the west location.

The trash enclosure will remain in its
existing location over in the northeast portion
of the site, adjacent to that easterly access
drive. Site lighting will be remaining the same.

So, basically, the only thing that's going
to be changing is the exterior -- as far as the
exterior visibility -- will be the exterior of
the building, the facade, and the side-by-side
drive-through.

Let's see. What's the best way, Matt, to
just move from screen to screen?

MR. O'ROURKE: You can just grab that
little scroll bar on the side.

MR. STILLWELL: The up-and-down
arrows are not moving from plan to plan.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Actually, the
arrow's up in the upper left, the up-and-down
arrows.

(There followed a discussion
outside the record.)

MR. STILLWELL: Let me turn to the
landscape plan, which Matt has been able to

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
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14
locate for me. I probably ought to downscale
that just a little bit so you can see it a little
bit better.

There we go.

The existing landscaping along the
perimeter of the property, grades, et cetera,
will remain the same.

I don't plan, by the way, to have any
specific testimony on the interior issues. If
you would like me to do that, I will have
Mr. Sack give a little overview of anything
that's happening in that regard. Otherwise,

he'll just answer any questions you might have

since we basically have fairly minor -- in the
full scope of things -- modifications to the site
itself.

But the existing landscaping will remain
around the perimeter of the building. There will
be new landscaping that will be added in the
island between the two drive-through order
facilities, and then there will also be new
landscaping immediately east of the building
between the building and the first order drive.

There will be, also, additional new
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15
landscaping or foundation landscaping along the
north and west elevations of the PlayPlace. The
PlayPlace, as you know, is currently integrated
into this store. It will remain but it will also
receive some alteration to its exterior facade.

One of the things that we also will be
doing as a part of this PUD is incorporating into
the new PUD the underlying landscape standards
that were established and have been utilized
under the existing PUD relative to some of the
issues we dealt with on the west store with
respect to the amount of foundation landscaping
and that type of thing, since we have an existing
facility that has been in place and has been
operating in accordance with its approved
ordinance for some time.

So in talking with Matt, that's something
that we'll address, should this be approved, when
we draft the PUD ordinance so that everything is
in proper conformity with the applicable
standards for this site.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Let me interrupt
you with a quick logistical question for staff.

MR. STILLWELL: Sure.

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: So this is not an
amendment to the Dunham/Route 64 PUD? It's an
all new PUD; correct?

MR. O'ROURKE: Well, essentially it
will result in a new PUD ordinance that, as part
of the ordinance, basically gets rid of the
Dunham Club provisions, but it's still an
amendment to an existing PUD in terms of the
process that we're going through.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. That's what
I was asking. So the -- procedural --

MR. O'ROURKE: Procedurally it's an
amendment to an existing PUD.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

Sorry. Go ahead.

MR. STILLWELL: But as I understand
it, when we're done, we'll basically have a
stand-alone PUD under our own ordinance.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Well, this is the
only thing that's left in that original PUD since
the Walmart was basically pulled out of it so --
you know, and -- and I recall it being somewhat
in conflict after passing the Zoning Ordinance in

2006.
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1 Right?

2 MR. O'ROURKE: Essentially there's a

3 number of number of provisions in the existing

4 Dunham Club PUD that really don't coincide with

5 our current zoning at all, such as the 50-foot

6 setback over on Route 64, a number of other

7 standards, and a whole list of uses that were

8 intended for large commercial developments that

9 would still apply to this.
10 And it just doesn't make sense to leave it
11 as part of that ordinance so --
12 CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.
13 MR. O'ROURKE: -- essentially we're
14 amending the PUD to take this property and put it
15 in its own PUD. So it will be -- result in a new
16 PUD ordinance specifically for this site, but
17 it's technically an amendment to an existing PUD.
18 CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.
19 MR. STILLWELL: Okay. Let's see if I
20 can -- here we go.
21 Let me talk for just a moment about the
22 signage that we're proposing. It will be similar
23 to what you saw with the sign package at the
24 store on the west side of town.
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First, with respect to the freestanding
sign, if you recall, we put in a new freestanding
sign that was in full conformance with the
standards on the west side.

This has an existing integrated
freestanding sign with the Walmart sign. When we
got that particular -- when this store was
originally approved, I happened to be involved in
that and dealing with it. The deal with the
freestanding sign was complicated, and we ended
up basically working with Walmart and integrated
the McDonald's sign into the Walmart sign.

That will remain unchanged, so that's not
going to be affected by this enhancement.

With respect to the drive-through, again,
you'll have -- you're going to have the two menu
boards, the two customer order displays with
canopies, the gateway, and some of the bollard
signs we discussed at the prior hearing.

The one thing that's different at this
location is that we are also asking to
incorporate what's called a preorder sign, and so
it gives the individuals the opportunity to take

a look at what's available before they get right
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into the area where they order.

It does enhance the efficiency of the
environment and helps things move along a little
more smoothly, so we thought in this location we
would ask for that.

It does require a deviation because
currently that's an additional sign that's not
contemplated under your ordinance, so that is one
of two deviations that we would be requesting
under this planned unit development.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Let me stop and
ask a question there because, Matt, in your staff
report on page 5, it says "Number of
Identification Signs," 1 and 2, and then there
are two different "Presell Drive-Through
Additional Sign" sections.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: One says "N/A" and
then it says "7.8 square feet"; the other one
says "10 feet, 6.75."

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah, I can clarify
that.

One's meant to be the square footage of the

sign. That's the one on the top. And the second
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one's the height of the sign, of the proposed
sign.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: So all that we
have is just a provision for the height of this
type of sign or for any type of sign?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. It was -- when
we were looking through it, there was -- there's
nothing in our ordinance that this sign clearly
matched up with.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: So it is a new --
it's an additional sign?

MR. O'ROURKE: Right.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: 1It's just that
there's no provision for square footage; the only
thing is just height?

MR. O'ROURKE: Correct.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: And it fits in the
height category, but it's still an additional
sign?

MR. O'ROURKE: Right. Yeah. And
staff just more or less called that out to show
you that it did meet the height thing.

I looked for some way to say, "Yeah, a

normal sign would be about 50 square feet" -- or
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1 "a hundred square feet" -- but we just don't

2 allow the second sign, so there was nothing to

3 compare the two.

4 CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

5 MR. STILLWELL: So just to be on the

6 safe side, we want to make sure that -- given

7 that uncertainty or ambiguity, we would like it

8 to be identified as a deviation so we're properly

9 conforming.
10 CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yeah.
11 MR. STILLWELL: And so then what I'd
12 like to do is go to the -- quickly jump over to
13 the building elevations to talk about the wall
14 signage because the wall signage, again, is
15 basically the same as what you saw on the west
16 side, a little different situation here.
17 If you recall, there we did have to ask for
18 a deviation to go from one sign -- since we only
19 had one public street that we faced on -- to
20 six signs.
21 Here, because we have public streets on
22 two -- to the west and to the south and private
23 access drives to the north and to the east, we
24 actually are allowed to have signs on all
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elevations, so we're not asking for the same type
of deviations we had before.

The signs located on the north, east, and
south elevations -- and the north would be this
middle where the drive-through pickup windows are
located. The south is down below, which is
facing the street -- I'm sorry -- Main Street.
And then the east is the rear elevation, up in
the upper right-hand corner.

All of the signage located on these facades
conform with the square foot area that's allowed
and the number because they can be included
within a box calculation so that we did not have
to ask for any deviations there.

The one exception is on the front facade,
which faces to the west, toward Smith Road.
Because of the size of that facade, we could not
do the box calculation, so we are asking to allow
the two signs, the logo sign that we had over on
the west side as well as the script sign.

And as you'll recall, because of
trademarking, McDonald's is required, if they're
going to use the stone arcade, to have the arch

logo. So that would be the second deviation that
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we're asking for in this PUD, again related to
signage, but it's greatly reduced from the scope
of the very -- the deviation we asked for on the
west side.

So that being said, what I'd like to do is
then turn the podium over to George Baker unless
the Chair would like to hear some testimony on
the engineering issues first.

But, otherwise, I'd like to have Mr. Baker
just go through some of the specifics, technical
aspects of what's involved in the redesigned
facade we're proposing and, also, to bring you up
to speed with a minor adjustment that's been made
that is reflected on Petitioner's Exhibit A.

George?

MR. BAKER: My name is George Baker,
and I'm going to briefly go through the color
scheme, along with the major materials that we're
using in the design.

First, what we're planning on doing is, as
Hank said, we're going to maintain the existing
footprint as is.

As far as demo'ing the exterior of the

building, we're going to take off the gabled roof
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that extends away from the building and we're
going to remove the EIFS on the main building;
however, the EIFS on the PlayPlace will remain.

As far as the color schemes themselves,
we're using a terra cotta color scheme. The
major portion of the building is one color, and
we're using accent on the drive-through side. At
the cash booth and also at the presenter's booth
is an accent color.

Also, on the north side of the building,
which is the drive-through side, we have a
trellis that extends away from the building
about 4 feet. 1It's a clear, anodized metal.
That covers -- that starts at the cash booth and
ends at the presenter's booth.

That same material is used on the south
side of our building and basically covers the
windows at the dining area. And, once again,
that same 4-foot section is used at each major
entrance around the building.

In addition to that, we're going to keep
the existing masonry, and it goes up to about a
9-foot-high elevation. And above that existing

masonry we're using a thin brick. And above that
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we're also using our corrugated metal panel,
which finishes off the parapet.

On the west side of the building we're
using a front brand wall, which is constructed
out of a cultured stone; also, we're using a
clear, anodized metal, which covers most of the
window areas, and below that sun screen is a
3-foot canopy.

On the east elevation we sort of kept that
same design, which is a rear brand wall with an
arch.

Now, at the rear of the building and the
elevation that you see on the screen, we're
showing a -- it's a screen that's made out of
wood. We have since changed that, and you can
see the change on the rear elevation. We
continued the half-an-inch brick along with the
corrugated metal, and that wraps around the rear
of the building.

In addition to the trellis, when -- when we
don't use a trellis or the canopy, we're using a
2-by-8 clear, anodized fascia, and it wraps
around the entire building whenever we have --

when we don't have the trellis or the canopy.
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And I believe that's it.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

MR. STILLWELL: And then as you saw
on the west side design, as George was indicating
with respect to the banding that continues -- the
continuity of that clear metal banding -- there
are the integrated sconce lights that give the
washed light on the walls for the attractive look
in the evening hours.

We have already submitted with the
application a written set of findings of fact
addressing the standards that are applicable to
the request that we have made, and we would like
to stand on those submitted findings of fact
unless the Chair requests that I actually go
through them or summarize them. 1I'll be happy to
do that, too.

But, otherwise, I'll just answer any
questions that you might have or anyone in the
audience might have with respect to those
findings.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
MR. STILLWELL: That would conclude

our presentation.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
MR. STILLWELL: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Sounds good.
Planning Commission members, questions?
MEMBER SCHUETZ: I just have a few.
I'm not clear on that second sign, that
preorder sign. You guys were talking about the
size of it.
How does it compare to the order sign as
far as sizewise?
MR. STILLWELL: With respect to
the actual menu board, you mean?
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right.
MR. STILLWELL: Well, the --
MEMBER SCHUETZ: The preorder board
versus --
MR. STILLWELL: -- the preorder's
about 7.8 square feet, I believe it is.
MR. O'ROURKE: That's correct.
MR. STILLWELL: 7.8 square feet
versus the menu board on this side -- is it
33 square feet?
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Oh, okay.
MR. O'ROURKE: 1It's like 32.
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MR. STILLWELL: Yeah, right around in
the low 30s. One's smaller than the other.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Can you bring
that slide down for him?
The slide right before it, Tom, shows --
MEMBER SCHUTZ: No, I just was more
concerned that it was smaller.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: You don't
have that?
MR. STILLWELL: You know what? 1It's
on the other -- it's over here. There you go.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Is it that one
there? I thought it might be. I wasn't sure if
that was it.
MR. STILLWELL: That's what it 1is.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: And I was curious --
the color scheme seems darker than what we --
than the west side. Is it different than the
west side --
MR. STILLWELL: George --
MEMBER SCHUETZ: -- the color scheme,
the color compared to the west side? The
masonry.

MR. STILLWELL: George, do you know
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what's on the west side as far as colors?

MR. BAKER: No, I don't know.

MR. STILLWELL: Yes. Unfortunately,
I don't think we can answer that.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: I know they're
different but I was just curious.

MR. O'ROURKE: From doing my review
with staff, they're meant to be similar, and I've
talked to the Applicant about that today.

I think one of the bigger differences
you're seeing is that they're dealing with some
existing materials that need to be painted over
to get the right color, and most of the product
on the other side was integrally colored brick
masonry and that sort of thing, so there's going
to be some variation when you do that.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yeah. I realized it
wouldn't be the same. I just was -- I couldn't
recall. It just seems a lot darker.

MR. BAKER: These are actual samples
of the material. This is on an EIFS, but this
will be the main color, and this will be the
accent color.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right. Okay.
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MR. BAKER: So, yes, the rendering is
a little bit darker than what -- what it will
actually be.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: It looks great.

I just was curious.

And then I -- you had mentioned the trees,
the landscaping, in your very first comments when
you were presenting.

Are there going to be any canopy trees
added, or 1is it not necessary according to the
ordinance?

MR. STILLWELL: Let me just scroll
back to the landscape plan here.

MR. O'ROURKE: From staff's
perspective there's an approved PUD landscape
plan on this site. And they're not making any
alterations to what's approved, and there's
nothing that would trigger any additional
requirements based on the scope of what's being
heard.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1It's approved as far
as what the ordinance says they need to have?

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. The PUD

ordinance says there's a plan that has to match
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this, and that's exactly what's going to be there
with the exception of the modifications to the
dual drive-through area --

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right, right.

MR. O'ROURKE: -- which is adding
landscaping.

MR. STILLWELL: And since,
realistically, the only place that we're doing
landscape modification is on the -- immediately
to the rear where we do have a transformer and
then the island, which -- and then the small
foundation areas -- there's really not much
opportunity to do too much with respect to
overstory trees.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Do you anticipate
more cars going through here and more business
based on dual ordering? Is that how -- what this
is all about? I assume.

MR. STILLWELL: Yes. The whole idea
behind this is not only to have an updated store,
which appeals to customers, clearly, and builds
brand loyalty, but it also, with the
efficiencies, usually gives a boost to overall

sales volume in the neighborhood of 10 percent.
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That's the goal.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: So more tax dollars?

MR. STILLWELL: Correct.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Sue?

MEMBER AMATANGELO: I just have one
quick question.

With the dual drive-through you're
eliminating how many spaces, parking spaces?

MR. STILLWELL: Eight.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: And will that
still conform to -- okay. That's all I needed to
know.

MR. O'ROURKE: Yeah. There are
47 required and that's what would be still on the
site when this is all completed.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Perfect.

Thank you.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Just so I'm
clear, there's two deviations and they're both
signs? One is the sign on the east elevation,
and the other is the --

MR. STILLWELL: West elevation.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I'm sorry.
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-- west elevation and then the preorder
sign? Those are the only two deviations that
exist in the PUD?

MR. O'ROURKE: Correct. Those are
the only two things that were not incorporated in
the original PUD proposal.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: All right.
That's what I thought.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Curt, anything?

MEMBER HENNINGSON: No.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

Any other questions?
(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Any
other testimony?

MR. STILLWELL: She's part of the
audience. You have to --

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Do you have a
question?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: You've got a
long 10 years ahead of you.

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Where's the
tissues?

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tissues? We'll
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get them later. Okay?
All right. Any other questions?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Is there a motion
to close the public hearing?
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So moved.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: Second.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Moved and
seconded.
Any discussion on the motion?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Tim.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Amatangelo.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.
MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.
MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That
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public hearing is now closed, and we will move on
to Item No. 5 on the agenda, which is the meeting
portion, and this is the same matter, 3900 East
Main Street, McDonald's applications.

Any discussion or motions?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: 1I'd like to
make a motion to recommend approval of the
application as it's spelled out in Item 5 on the
agenda, subject to -- contingent upon resolution
of any outstanding staff comments.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Second.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay. It's been
moved and seconded.

Discussion on the motion?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Tim.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Amatangelo.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.
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MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That
motion passes unanimously.
MR. STILLWELL: Thank you very much.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: That concludes
Item 5 on the agenda.
Thank you, gentlemen.
MR. STILLWELL: Thank you.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. And
Item 6 is election of officers.
And I have to be reminded every year of how
we proceed with this.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Why don't we
just make a motion.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: Second.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Who do we elect?
It's not the secretary.
MR. O'ROURKE: That's correct. It's
just the Chair and Vice Chair. The Secretary has
been eliminated.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: That's right. Do

Chicago-area Realtime Reporters, Ltd.
800.232.0265 - Chicago-Realtime.com




REPORT OF PROCEEDINGS -- 05/07/2013

© 0 N O o0 M W N P

N N N NN R B R B R R R R R R
N W N BRP O © 0 N O 00 M W N R O

37
we want to have any other officer positions? We
could all be officers.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Social.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Social chair --

MEMBER SCHUETZ: 1I'll do that.

MR. O'ROURKE: I looked in the
bylaws. There used to be a Treasurer.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Do we have a
treasury?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Do we have
any money? Hold on a minute.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: The City doesn't
have any money.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Maybe Schuetz can
be the tree officer.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: No.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: No. That
would be Amatangelo.

MR. O'ROURKE: He does that the first
Wednesday --

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: I would make
a motion that Todd continue as Chairman.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Second.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All righty.
(The yeses were thereupon heard.)
MR. O'ROURKE: We may need to do it a
little more formally than that.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: I think we
probably should.
So the motion is to reelect myself as
Chairman. 1It's been seconded.
Is there any discussion on the motion?
MEMBER PRETZ: No.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: No.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: No.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Okay.

Tim.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Amatangelo.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.
MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.
MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.
VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler, yes.
Wallace.
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CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Abstain.

All right. That passes by a vote of 5 to ©

with 1 abstention.
Are there any other motions?

MEMBER SCHUETZ: I motion that
Timothy Kessler continue as Vice . . . Chair.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Second.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Thanks for
adding the "Chair."

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. Moved
and seconded.

Discussion?
(No response.)

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Amatangelo.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Schuetz.

MEMBER SCHUETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Pretz.

MEMBER PRETZ: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Henningson.

MEMBER HENNINGSON: Yes.

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Wallace.

CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Yes.
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VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: Kessler
abstains.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That
motion passes.
And --
MEMBER HENNINGSON: There are no
take-backs.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right. That
concludes Item 6 on the agenda.
Item 7, meeting announcements, May 21st,
June 4, June 18th.
Can anyone not be present at any of those
meetings?
MEMBER AMATANGELO: 1I'm sorry? What
was the date?
MEMBER SCHUETZ: Right here.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: May 24th --
21st -- what it says on the agenda.
MEMBER AMATANGELO: So carry on.
I just got back.
MEMBER SCHUETZ: She's checking her
calendar, busy lady over here. We work our
schedules around her.

MEMBER AMATANGELO: I will not be
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available on the 21st.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
MR. O'ROURKE: As of right now, we
don't have any items for that agenda anyway.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: All right.
Any additional business from Plan
Commission members?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Staff?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Citizens?
Yes, ma'am.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Can you please
have some more tissues in the room?
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: You need -- okay.
Can we get a resolution for introduction of
additional tissues in the room for members of the
audience?
All right. Anything else?
MR. O'ROURKE: Let me put it on my
to-do list.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: 1Is there a motion
to adjourn?

VICE CHAIRMAN KESSLER: So moved.
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MEMBER SCHUTZ: Second.
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: It's been moved
and seconded.
All in favor?
(The ayes were thereupon heard.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: Opposed?
(No response.)
CHAIRMAN WALLACE: This meeting of
the Plan Commission is concluded at 7:37.
(Which were all the proceedings
had in the above-entitled matter

at the hour of 7:37 p.m.)
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STATE OF ILLINOIS )
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